
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

April 28, 2021
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, April 28, 2021, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  The following Board members were in attendance:

            James Anderson
 James Gross

William Leonard

Keith Bashore

 James Helsel

Stephen Libhart

Brian Enterline
 Erik Hume

Carolyn Van Newkirk
Don Geistwhite
 

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Retirement/Thomas Peiffer:

Mr. Helsel thanked Mr. Peiffer for his leadership and dedication during his 36 years of service to the Authority and presented him with a plaque.  A presentation was also given by Mr. Moskal highlighting Mr. Peiffer’s accomplishments during his career.  Mr. Peiffer thanked the Board and staff and gave a brief summary of his career with SARAA.  
Oath of Office/Chief of Police:

Mr. Kiessling was sworn in as Chief of Police by Mr. Helsel.  
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve two Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the March 31, 2021 Board Meeting 
2. SRE Storage Building, Mechanical Rebid, FCRA
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and was unanimously approved.
Executive Committee:

a)
2020 Audit Report:  Mr. Wittgren reported that BKD issued a clean, unmodified financial audit opinion for fiscal year 2020.   There were no adjustments proposed as a result of the audit.  There were no new accounting standards implemented in 2020.  There were no significant deficiencies or material weaknesses in financial reporting or compliance reported.  

2020 Highlights:  Four auditor’s reports were issued and all were Unmodified.  Total assets increased $1.1 million, primarily the result of an increase in capital assets of $3.1 million offset by a decrease in current assets of $2.4 million.  Total liabilities decreased $6.9 million, primarily the result of making principal payments on long-term debt of $4.9 million and a decrease in accounts payable of $2.1 million.  Income from operations before depreciation expense was $5.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2020, compared to $9.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2019, while the total change in net position was $8.1 million and $7.3 million for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.  During 2020, SARAA expended $4.4 million of CARES Act funding primarily to support debt service.

b)
Appointment of Michael Moskal as Assistant Secretary:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to approve the appointment of Michael Moskal as the Assistant Secretary for the Authority.  The Deputy Director of Finance & Administration serves as Assistant Secretary for the execution of documents for the Authority.  The current Assistant Secretary, Thomas Peiffer, is retiring on May 14, 2021.  Mr. Moskal is being promoted to Deputy Director of Finance & Administration upon Mr. Peiffer’s retirement.  It is therefore recommended that Mr. Moskal be appointed as Assistant Secretary for the Authority.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the appointment of Michael Moskal as the Assistant Secretary for SARAA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  


c)
Financial Advisor/PFM:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to sign an extension amendment to the existing contract with PFM Financial Advisors LLC (PFM) for financial advisory services in connection with bond and other debt of the Authority.  The extension amendment will be for three years of service through October 28, 2023, with two additional one-year mutual options.  The prime advisor for SARAA’s upcoming bond refinancing of the 2012A and 2012B bonds will be the financial advisor.  The 2012A and 2012B bonds will be eligible to be called on January 1, 2023.  The year leading up to the call date will be active in planning the refunding.  SARAA successfully refunded the $43.5 million 2008A bonds in 2018 using PFM’s services.  That bond refunding saved SARAA nearly $1 million dollars per year in debt service.  The agreement sets the rate for their fee for the financing at $1.00 per $1,000 of the principal amount of debt issued, with a minimum fee of $45,000.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board allow the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to sign a contract extension with PFM financial Advisors, LLC (PFM) for financial advisory services in connection with bond and other debt of the Authority.  The extension amendment will be for three years of service through October 28, 2023 with two additional one-year mutual options.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Bashore and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  
Airport Operations:

a)
Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase IV, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Kinsley Construction in the amount of $14,223,058, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant, to construct the first phase of the Cargo Apron Expansion Project at HIA.  The first construction phase includes approximately 1,200 linear feet of drainage installation from the Susquehanna River to a point just south of Taxiway G.  The work includes micro-tunneling under the runway and installing drainage pipes through a section of Taxiway A.  Other work includes relocation of a sanitary force main and construction of a new drainage outfall through the levee.  Three firms submitted bids on April 6, 2021.  The design engineer’s Opinion of Probable Cost was $11,990,883.  Kinsley Construction was the low bidder.  The FAA will fund 100% of the bid amount using AIP grant funds for 2021 and 2022.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of a contract to Kinsley Construction, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania in the amount of $14,223,058, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant, to construct the first phase of the Cargo Apron Expansion Project at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and approved with a Roll Call Vote.  Mr. Hume recused himself from this vote.

b)
Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase IV, GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to R and L Development Company in the amount of $1,050,742.97, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant and legal review, to construct the first phase of the Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron Project at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  SARAA’s Airport Capital Improvement Program includes project to Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  This construction project is broken into several phases due to funding limitations from the FAA.  Eight firms submitted bids on April 14, 2021.  The design engineer’s Opinion of Probable Cost was $1,162,400.  R and L Development Co. was the low bidder.  The FAA will provide 100% of the cost for the project.    

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard approve the award of a contract to R and L Development Company of New Alexandria, Pennsylvania in the amount of $1,050,742.97, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant, to construct the first phase of the Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron Project at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director and Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Bashore and unanimously approved with a Roll Call Vote.
c)
Purchase Compact Utility Vehicle, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 4x4 Compact Utility Vehicle w/plow attachment for use by the HIA Maintenance Department.  The vehicle model recommended is a 2021 Kubota with a 6’6” Boss snowplow at a price of $23,808.40.  The Maintenance Department has been renting a compact 4x4 utility vehicle for a 4-month seasonal rental.  The cost of the rental is $1,600 per month. This vehicle has been vital in maintaining the areas used during the winter weather.  This purchase is made available through a State Contract with funding from the SARAA Capital Improvement Fund.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one 4x4 Compact Utility Vehicle w/plow attachment for use by the HIA Maintenance Department.  The vehicle model recommended is a 2021 Kubota with a 6’6” Boss snowplow at a price of $22,808.40.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call Vote.
 
f)
Pinnacle/DHL Operating Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to approve a Cargo Operating Agreement with DHL Express, and a building lease with Pinnacle Logistics.  DHL will resume twice daily (weekdays only) 737 jet service at MDT on or around May 10, 2021.  DHL will lease cargo ramp spot 15, approximately 51,600 square feet at $1.43/sf and will pay the current MDT landing fee of $3.31 per thousand pounds, gross landed weight.  Pinnacle Logistics, DHL’s ground handling company, will lease approximately 692 square feet of office space in Building 208 at a rate of $13 per square foot.  Both agreements are currently under review by legal counsel.  DHL’s monthly rent for the use of cargo spot 15 will be $6,685.25.  DHL landing fees are anticipated to be between $14,000 and $16,000 per month.  Pinnacle Logistics will pay $749 per month for the use of Building 208.  May through December 2021 expected revenue is around $150,000. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve a Cargo Operating Agreement with DHL Express, and a building lease with Pinnacle Logistics, and to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute these agreements.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and approved with a Roll Call vote.  Mr. Hume recused himself from this vote.
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through December):   Mr. Edwards reported Total Airline Revenues YTD 2021 were $2.6 million vs $2.6 million budgeted, or 3.1% ahead of projections. Total YTD Non-Airline Revenue was $2.5 million vs $2.4 million budgeted, or 3% ahead of projections.  YTD Total Operating Revenues were $5.1 million.  YTD Total Operating Expenses were $3.8 million vs $4.2 million budgeted.  YTD Net Operating Revenue was almost $1.4 million.  Total Non-Operating Items were ($2,573,807)) resulting in a variance to budget of ($1,203,838).  When you factor in the CARES Act Grant Funds Received of $2,192,612, the Net Position with cash inflows is $989,156.  The Debt Coverage Ratio is strong at 1.75 vs a requirement of 1.25.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, YTD 2021 enplanements were down 52%.  Total Food, News and Gift Sales are down 54% vs YTD 2019.  Total Car Rental Sales are down 31%.   Total Variable Revenue is down 44%.  YTD 2021 Total Parking Revenue is $761,131 vs $2,022,000 YTD 2020.  On the Accounts Receivable Summary Report, in the Over 90-day category, Hertz has a $64,426 receivable past due primarily resulting from their bankruptcy pre-petition balance.  United Airlines paid $31,000 on April 5.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:   
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   This project is 76% complete.  Installation of concrete block matts is 98% complete with over 6,500 mats installed to date.  The contractor is working on placing concrete to tie in the upper row of mats and grout joints between mats.      
Major Projects in Design and Bidding:
Expand Cargo Apron, HIA:  Bids were opened on April 6th.  The grant application is pending.
CXY Remove Obstructions:  This project was advertised for bid on February 21st.  Bids will be opened on May 12th.  

Construct SRE Storage Building:  Bids were opened on April 13th for General Contractor and Electrical Contractor.  Bids for Mechanical contractor will be opened on April 29th.
Construct South Apron, GRA:  Bids were opened on April 14th.   The grant application is pending.
c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that March 2021 CXY Operations were up 61% vs March 2020 and up 46% vs March 2019.  YTD CXY Operations were up 33% vs. 2020 and 33% vs. 2019.  March 2021 MDT Operations were up 19% vs March 2020 and up 2% vs March 2019.  YTD MDT Operations were down 6% vs 2020 and 5% vs 2019.  Commercial airlines generate 51% of operations.  March 2021 Air Cargo Tonnage increased 27% vs March 2020 and up 13% vs. March 2019.  YTD Air Cargo Tonnage is up 14% vs 2020 and 1% vs 2019.  March 2021 was the 2nd busiest air cargo tonnage March—4% behind March 2000. March 2021 Enplanements were up 4.7% vs March 2020 and down 47% vs March 2019.  YTD Enplanements were down 52% vs 2020 and 56% vs 2019.  Departing Seats are coming back to MDT.  June seats are projected to be around 75% of 2019.  Load are improving as well.  Enplanements are slowly coming back and are projected to be around 57% of 2019 in June.  Myrtle Beach service resumes on May 7 and runs through August 17.  Nonstop to Boston resumes on June 3.  
Route Development:  Staff is using cell phone data to update the MDT market area and leakage reports.  Zip codes that produced the most MDT trips since October 2019 are Mechanicsburg (17050) (4%), Lancaster (17601), Harrisburg (17112), East York (17402), Harrisburg (17109) and Lewisburg (17837).  Philly and BWI can be looked at as well.

d)
Other Matters:

· The REAL ID deadline has been extended to May 3, 2023.

· There is a Finance Committee meeting on Monday, May 3rd to discuss the Airline Operating Agreement and the use of CARES money.

· The annual FAA Certification Inspection went very well with only one minor correction.
· There is a meeting with the Cumberland County Commissioners on May 5th.  A meeting with the York County Commissioners was held in April.
Executive Session:
Mr. Helsel convened an Executive Session at 9:16 a.m. to discuss litigation matters.

Mr. Helsel reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:32 a.m.   The following action was taken resulting from the Executive Session:
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board retain Napoli Shkolnik PLLC to represent the Susquehanna Aera Regional Airport Authority in the investigation and any resulting litigation regarding the perfluorinated chemicals (“PFC) contamination of the airport’s real property and groundwater supply.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and approved with a Roll Call vote.  Mr. Hume recused himself from this vote. 
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked the staff for their efforts.

Mr. Enterline: Mr. Enterline said that morale has improved significantly as a result of the improvements made to the State Police Hangar at Capital City Executive Airport.
Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart congratulated Mr. Peiffer on his retirement and said he appreciated all his efforts and contributions through the years.

Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, May 26, 2021, 8:00 a.m. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:41 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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